TORCH LAKE TOWNSHIP

ANTRIM COUNTY, MICHIGAN

MINUTES OF AUGUST 13, 2008

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS

COMMUNITY SERVICE BUILDING

2355 US 31 NORTH

Present:  Keelan, Houghton, Hein, Martel and Colvin

Absent:  None

Others:  Briggs, Graham

Alternates:  Nothoff, Barr

Audience: 29

1. Meeting convenes at 7 PM.  Roll call shows all present.

2. Continuation of Public Hearing on A-Ga-Ming.  As this is a continuation of the public hearing from July, Hein and Barr recuse themselves for this portion of the meeting and Nothoff rejoins the Board.  Keelan reminds the Board they may ask questions to clarify an issue with a member but direct challenges are out of order.  If you object to a procedure, write it down on paper and slip it to the chair.  The chair reserves the right to keep the audience on track when addressing the board.  He reminds everyone that tonight’s only issue is if AGM is legally non-conforming or not.  With that, the Public Hearing is now reopened.  

Mr. Guggemos addresses the Board.  He states they tried to check the records prior to 1995.  The letter from Mr. Tollefson, dated August 12, 2008 describes the situation well.  He states there are no records to present from the prior owner.  He continues by stating they feel they are a permitted activity and do not need to be a legal non-conforming use because they are a permitted use.  Any thing AGM did was after the PRD zoning change.

Letters are now read into the record and added to the exhibit list.  Exhibit 30 is a letter received from Jack and Joann Mayer dated August 12, 2008 in which they state that prior to 2005 there were no instances that they observed where a large tent was erected and parties taking place on the premises.  They continue by stating they believe that no such use took place on the property from 1962 to 2005.  They wish their observations be placed on the record.  They believe the golf course is a wonderful addition to the community but asks the current expansion providing party facilities not be allowed to continue.  Exhibit 31 is an email message from Jeff and Kay Gerstenberger stating their concern about the wedding and banquet facility AGM is operating and they have noted an escalation of the illegal non-conforming use facility and operations.  They request the board take action to stop the use.  Exhibit 32 is a letter from Jim Tollefson, superintendent of AGM since 1978, stating that when AGM became a full-fledged 18-hole golf resort with clubhouse in 1986; at that time weddings and receptions became a part of the business, with 1 or 2 per year from 1986 through 1996.  He states that in his career with golf, weddings and receptions have always been part of the economy and revenue at golf courses.  Exhibit 33 is the resume of Michael Neihardt.  Exhibit 34 is a brochure from Michael Neihardt Investigations.  Exhibit 35. is an interview of Betty Siebenthaler, previous owner of AGM, obtained by Michael Neihardt on June 3, 2008.  Betty stated that she and her husband sold to the present owners in 1996.  They did promote the golf course, but over the time they owned the course they never advertised nor did they allow wedding receptions, retirement parties or anything of that nature.  Exhibit 36 is an interview of Jessica Thompson, granddaughter of the Siebenthalers, also obtained by Mr. Neihardt.  She states her grandparents owned the course from 1979 to 1996.  In 1985 the clubhouse was built and a liquor license was obtained.  The course was never promoted for weddings, however occasionally there were some league parties or charity events.  The only wedding and reception performed while the Siebenthalers owned the course was in 1994, that of Jessica’s father, William Jr.  It took place at the old clubhouse with a small gathering of friends and family.    Exhibit 37 is a letter from Terry Wooten talking about the noise levels at AGM.  He believes they have gotten the music under control, but there was a very noisy wedding reception July 19th, with music, crowd noise and fireworks.  There was also damage done to his family’s property near the pond.  He cannot prove the two events were connected, but feels it is suspicious.  There were two more loud parties in July and August.  He supports AGM and believes hosting weddings is a valuable resource to our community, but not valuable enough to disturb the quality of life around it.   It affects their business at Stone Circle and the enjoyment of their audiences.  Exhibit 38 is from George and Margaret Cicinelli, who believe the ZBA should not approve their zoning, but would have no objections if they want to construct a building. 
From the audience, William Regan, owner of property at AGM since 1996 states he is in support of A-Ga-Ming.  With no further comments, the Public Hearing is closed. 

Board begins deliberations.  They ask for clarification on some items, such as how long there has been a tent (3-4 years), how they advertise (3 years internet, prior to that print or radio).  Mike Brown states that most advertising is word of mouth; the website has a wedding tab.  Graham suggests they postpone the hearing so he can create findings of fact, but Houghton believes it is the ZBA’s job to create findings of fact.  It is finally decided that each member take home all the data, township records, materials, letters, etc. and create their own findings of fact for the legal non-conforming issue.  They should get their list to Houghton within one week to collate.  Houghton will get the list to Graham for legal review.  When they meet in September, they will vote on each item one by one. There is a motion by Nothoff and seconded by Colvin to adjourn the deliberations by the ZBA in this interpretation request to Wednesday, September 10, 2008 at 7:00 PM in the new Torch Lake Township Community Center.  Motion carries 5-0.

3. Variance request of Richard Hendershott, parcel # 05-14-312-013-00.  Hein resumes her position on the board and Nothoff steps down.  Briggs states that this is a simple dimensional variance.  Mr. Hendershott would like to rebuild his garage at the same location on the same footprint, but he would like to expand the upstairs to use as storage space.  The house has no basement.  To do this he would need a 10’ variance.  The building is 60 years old and is deteriorating. The board discusses alternatives, neighbor’s uses, wetlands, road right of way, etc.  The hardship here is that it is a small lot and he wants the same rights as his neighbors.  No letters were received regarding this variance.

From the audience, Larry Tomlinson, who lives within 300 feet, states he has no problem with this request.  This is what you have to do with small lots.  With no further comments, the Public Hearing is closed.  

Mr. Houghton begins by listing Finding of Facts.

1. The lot is only 37’ wide

2. There is a well immediately south of the garage

3. One alternative would be to build a 5’ x 30’ shed on the east side

4. The granting of the variance is not out of character with the surrounding neighbors

5. He is to stay on the footprint

6. Living in northern Michigan, you need a garage

With no further discussion there is a motion by Martel to approve the variance to construct a garage in existing footprint.  Houghton suggests two conditions (1) on the west side the overhang will only be 1’ and (2) at no time can the upper level be used for living or sleeping purposes.  Martel accepts the conditions.  Motion is seconded by Colvin.  Roll call vote.  Colvin yes, Martel yes, Hein yes, Houghton yes, Keelan no.  Motion carries 4-1.
4. Misc. administrative matters.  The first topic is keeping control of the meetings.  It is suggested that members raise their hand to be recognized for comments to the board.  It is also suggested the tables be placed at an angle so board members can see each other.  The desire is to keep it informal.  Chair asks whether they want rules drawn up regarding recusal.  The board must vote on a request, and the member must leave the room.  It is decided that Houghton will draft something to present for their approval.

5. Approval of minutes of July 9, 2008.  Motion by Houghton to approve the minutes as drafted is seconded by Hein and passes 5-0.

5. Comments or Concerns of the Public.  From the audience, Larry Tomlinson states his displeasure that the board did not follow the order of the agenda.  He suggests the board schedule hearings at different times throughout the meeting.  He requests they be courteous to the people of Torch Lake Township.

6. With no further business, the motion by Houghton to adjourn at 9:20 PM is seconded and passes 5-0.

These minutes are respectfully submitted and are subject to approval at the next regularly scheduled meeting.
Kathy S. Windiate

Recording Secretary  

